Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, January 23, 2017
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on January 23, 2017.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, George Sheldrick, Jubal Durivage, Leslie White, Ralph Monticello, Don Bullard, Kate Willard (Forest & Parks), Carl Powden (VT Land Trust), Candy Vear and Tracey Morin.
1. Ricky opened the meeting at 6:00PM.
2.
Additions and Deletions to the agenda: 

a.
Excess Weight Permits (3):



i.
RG Gosselin, Inc.


ii.
Gosselin Water Wells, Inc.


iii.
Newport Sand & Gravel Co., Inc./Carroll Concrete Co., Inc.
Jubal made the motion to approve the excess weight permits to town specifications.  George seconded the motion.  Approved and signed.

3.
Citizen Input: None at this time.
4.
Approve the Minutes of January 9, 2017.  George made the motion to approve the minutes of January 9, 2017 as written.  Jubal seconded the motion.  Approved.

5.
Carl Powden – VT Land Trust – Bullard Lumber Property:  Carl Powden along with Kate Willard (State of VT Dept of Forest & Parks) and Don Bullard spoke to the Selectboard of the possible acquisition of conservation easements on the Bullard Lumber property.  Carl explained that one of the first steps was meeting with the town to see if it would support the project by either a copy of the minutes or a letter of support.  Lands would remain privately owned, open to public access, restrictions for conservation would be for current and future ownership.  Don Bullard stated:  access to property will not change; the property will remain open as it is now except that no houses can be built on it; the snow machine trail would remain and he would have control of where it can be located; it is a working forest with a management plan and will continue to be; if he could not do this he would have to look at other options like selling pieces – he felt conservation was the best fit; creates habitat corridor between Green Crow and Green River properties.  Kate noted that some land was set aside outside the easement area that could be developed.

Questions:

· Would the property value remain on Eden’s grand list? – Yes; 
· Is it like current use or different? Different, but the landowner can enroll the property in current use.  It was explained that tax wise there should be no change on the grand list, Listers should take into consideration the conservation easement, but most towns do not make any adjustment in value.  
· What is the affect to enhanced energy planning of siting for wind and solar projects?  Property no longer available for those purposes.

· Could the State of VT buy this property in the future, taking if off the tax base?  Yes, but VT Land Trust legacy emphasis’s private ownership and the desire of property to remain as a working forest.

The Selectboard was in favor of keeping large tracts of land in Eden as long as it did not affect the grand list and tax base.  Jubal made the motion to support the conservation easement of the Bullard Lumber property and provide VT. Land Trust with a letter of support.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.
6.
Eden Planning Commission – Enhanced Energy Plan Update:  Ralph spoke to the Selectboard about the meeting Eden Energy Committee (EEC) attended at GMTCC sponsored by LCPC about Act 174 which was enacted in response to towns concerns of having a voice in energy project siting.  Act 174 will give the town a say at the Public Service Board (PSB) hearings and requires that the state have 90% energy efficiency by 2050.  This percentage has been broken down by county and then by town based upon population.  LCPC prepared maps of each community showing areas where wind and solar could/could not be placed.  The enhanced plan would have Eden designating which of these areas were either acceptable or non-acceptable for wind or solar.  Ralph provided from EEC meeting notes of Jan 21st their recommendations to the Selectboard which included: 
· develop an Energy Plan for the town; work with LCPC to develop this plan; design a plan to have both possible sites and types of projects 
· feel an energy plan will help us have more say on possible projects proposed for Eden 
· community survey results were pro solar and against more industrial wind.

EEC met with Eden Planning Commission (EPC) on January 16th.  The majority of EPC is not in favor of pursuing an Enhanced Energy Plan.  As EPC chair, Leslie has done further research and provided: 
· she has spoken to Green Mtn. Power (GMP) about the acreage purchased – it is for a tower (smaller than the wind towers) to regulate the lights turning them on only when needed– this is in compliance with an agreement made with surrounding landowners  
· in updating the town plan, it is clear to EPC that people in Eden like it the way it is and want to be left alone to do as they please – EPC’s job is to respect that and guide the plan in a way to honor that consensus 
· state implementation of enhanced energy plan can be compared to the Asbestos study – further research uncovers misinformation 
· requirements of enhanced plan look a lot like zoning regulations 

· EEC wanted the enhanced plan included in the town plan – EPC is not able to do that with this update – it will require a huge amount of research to happen with the current town plan update

·  EEC refers to survey results – of the 825+/- mailed, 84 were completed – this is approximately a 12% response – it is not an accurate number to base an opinion on what the townspeople want 
· maps prepared by LCPC propose to tell us where we can/cannot site wind/solar

· town received a grant to update the town plan; told by LCPC that an energy chapter was needed; now told it is mandatory that it has to include an enhanced plan – no longer suggested or encouraged – it is a must have; this questions why those hired to help us are not giving us accurate information
· enhanced plan wants towns to identify solar and wind siting but does not address that 90% of our energy consumption comes from gas for cars and fuel for our homes; feel Eden’s plan should concentrate on conservation – this has never been mentioned in what has been presented to EPC;  EEC should be promoting energy efficiency, not buying into the enhanced energy plan as presented by LCPC and the State

· previous conversations with EEC member Craig Kneeland about previous EPC boards failed attempts to implement sub-division regulations
· opinion that it would be better to work together to define where Eden wants to go
· provided Selectboard with a map of towns who are not buying into the enhanced energy plan
· EPC willing to listen to suggestion of EEC, EPC would write the plan looking at it from a different angle – conservation and the need to bring the entire community along on the journey
· based upon information so far, would not recommend to proceed
Ralph stated that:

· he disagreed with GMP’s reason for purchase of 350 acres as it could have been done on the Lowell side on existing property; he has spoken with a contractor who says there will be more towers; feels GMP answer is a Trojan horse; 

· are we going to allow PSB to dump industrial siting on us because of our low population?; if we do, our property values on the lake will be affected
· EEC is suggesting to look at the enhanced plan independently and bring their result to the townspeople and the Selectboard;  EEC wants blessing of SB to move forward, advising them on what they want them to do
· Selectboard could advise EEC to look more at compiling this plan or direct EEC and EPC to work out a plan
· PSB is trampling on our rights

· enhanced energy plan will be a lot of work and he is unsure if it is worth the effort for Eden
George raised questions on if an ordinance would cover siting and offered information about what green energy costs in its manufacturing and disposal of wind and solar equipment.  The Selectboard wished EEC to work with EPC as one committee on this; EPC is responsible for writing the town plan and EEC would need to comply with this, not try to undermine that plan by trying to work the enhanced plan into it.  Ralph asked if the Selectboard was abolishing EEC.  Ricky answered No, asking EEC to work with EPC and the need to include in the town plan what will work for those who live and work in Eden, not telling them what they can and cannot do with their land.  Leslie replied that EPC will continue to work on the town plan, will write the energy chapter and will meet with EEC for a review of this chapter.
7.
Dog Officer update:  None at this time.
8.
Constable Update:  None at this time.
9.
Health Officer Update:  Complaint from the last meeting has been resolved without Health Officer involvement.  The party is having their attorney deal with the issue.
10.
Beach Update:  None at this time.
11.
2017 Aquatic Nuisance Control Grant Application – sign:  This is a grant for funding of the Greeter Program.  George asked if the State of VT could be contacted about providing a port-o-let.  It should be stressed that this is necessary due to their new water quality regulations through Act 64.  Tracey will contact Art Curcillo about this.  Jubal made the motion to sign the grant application.  George seconded the motion.  Approved and signed.

12.
Town office water maintenance:  An email from Plumbing Solutions regarding options to correct the sputtering and odor of the water was reviewed.  Two solutions were offered.  The Selectboard would like to speak with Manosh about the cost to set over the well and drill past the current vein before making a decision.  Manosh will be invited to the next meeting.

13.
Town tax sale property update:  George provided the Selectboard with an update on the property per instructions of tax sale attorney.
14.
Road Commissioner Report.
a.
Update Knowles Flat Culverts:  E-mail correspondence indicates that permits have been filed and design should be complete by weeks end for culvert #13-8.  No word has been received on funding through the priority listing for the twin culvert site.

b.
Annual Certificate of Highway Mileage – sign:  There were no changes to this document from the previous year.  Jubal made the motion to sign the Annual Certificate of Highway Mileage.  George seconded the motion.  Approved and signed by all Selectboard members.

c.
Huffington Post Article – Dirt Roads:  This article of towns returning paved roads to dirt was information only for the Selectboard.

d.
FEMA Procurement Training:  The Selectboard approved Tracey attending this training course as required for FEMA funding.

e.
Update of other activities of Highway Dept.:  Information received from a vendor on new truck options and costs will be kept on file for later review.
15.
Ratify additions & deletions of January 9th meeting:
a.
Police Coverage: review & vote for emergency response coverage, LCSD; review of letter from towns of Johnson, Hyde Park & Wolcott; review of 2016 Vermont State Police Crime Report.
b.
Motion to approve & sign 2016 Liquor License Renewal for Ingalls Market.
Jubal made the motion to ratify actions taken at the January 9th meeting as listed in 15 a. and b. above.  Approved.

16.
Continue work on FY17/18 budget and town report:  The Selectboard reviewed year end accounting for the Highway and Selectboard Funds.  Jubal made the motion to show in the year end accounting use of $76,496.22 from the Highway Reserve Fund to cover the over budget expense caused by Whitney Lane as monies were spent to cover costs prior to the final two year appropriation for this project being collected; as the appropriation is collected the $76,496.22 is to be refunded to the Highway Reserve Fund.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.  George made the motion to show in the year end accounting use of $100,000.00 from the Selectboard Fund, split equally to the Paving & Structures Fund and the New Equipment Fund for future infrastructure and new equipment costs.  Jubal seconded the motion.  Approved.  A Bullard Award recipient was chosen.  The town warning and Selectboard report were reviewed.  A special meeting was scheduled for Monday, January 30th at 5PM to sign the warning and give final approval of the Selectboard Report.  Excluding school accounting which is promised for January 27th, all other work on the town report is on schedule for delivery to the printer by February 1st.

17.
FYI:  
a.
New Construction and/or renovation – Fire Safety Poster
b.
VLCT – Special Membership Meeting, Feb 15, 2017

18.
Any other business:  Candy updated the Selectboard that another property purchased by the town at tax sale has been redeemed; Candy will be away from the office from Feb 11 to Feb 18; Better Back Roads Grant applications are due March 17th.  Ricky asked that LCPC be consulted for a copy of its listing of areas in Eden needing attention through the new Act 64 before completing this application.
19.
Sign Orders (5):  Five (5) orders were reviewed and signed.
20. Jubal made the motion to adjourn at 9:30PM.
Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin
Town Administrative Assistant 
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